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[Praise and worship led by Rick Briscoe] 
 
[Dr. McKinley prayer]     <side 1 @ 148> 
[soft background music] We’ve gathered to honor Your name. We realize in 
this place that there is nothing greater that we will ever hear or ever 
know then: 
 
“That God so love the world that He gave His only Begotten Son that 
whoever believes in Him would not perish but have eternal life.” 
 
And I pray that tonight we would believe. I pray that tonight we would 
embrace that we are accepted in Jesus Christ. I pray that tonight that we 
would experience the freedom and the release and the peace that Jesus 
gives. I pray Lord that tonight there would just be a outpouring of the 
love of God and the hearts of people through the power of the Holy Spirit. 
Father I pray that when we leave here tonight we will leave amazed and 
changed by Your love, that we will be living testimonies of the amazing 
grace of God and Lord that we will not live as slaves to fr…to sin but as 
free men and women alive in Jesus Christ. Thank You for what You’re going 
to do in our hearts tonight. To the glory and the honor of praise of Jesus 
in whose name we pray. Amen. God bless you. Be seated. 
 
[Testimony of Joseph McKinley] 
 
[Musical Praise Youth Group, solo by Joseph McKinley] 
 
[Dr. McKinley, message, Pursuit]     <side 1 @ 270> 
Great job guys. Thank you! Thank all of you! Well, what a huge surprise 
that was tonight. I had heard that a group of our students were gonna sing 
and I’d anticipated a video testimony of our own Rick Br…Briscoe tonight. 
Connie and I spent a… Monday and Tuesday in Houston and like many of you 
parents we’ve called and at times wondered where out kids were when we 
didn’t know and now I know Rick was the one who had my son out and about 
doing various a-sundry things. But I tell you what I’m pretty blessed by 
what I heard tonight and incredibly grateful for a… the grace of God in my 
life, my family, my wonderful wife Connie, our 2 children, Joseph and Liz 
and a… thank you for being so responsive to this great, great group of 
students and aren’t you thankful that God has given us Rick to influence 
the lives of these young people? Aren’t you just [applause] blessed beyond 
measure [pause for applause] and a… even for those of you who don’t have 
children in that ministry yet a… there is a foundation laid that will 
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bless your children in the days to come. And for those of you who do not 
have you at least get to be able to enjoy the fruit and the benefit of 
that ministry in a gathering like this tonight and a… I certainly am very 
blessed and a… the theme of being complete is so much at the heart of what 
I want to talk to you about tonight. Because for the last 4 weeks we’ve 
been talking together about looking for love in all the right places and 
we’ve talked about how important it is to begin with an understanding of 
what it means to love God. In our world many people look to the wrong 
places to find love. But for those of us who open God’s Word and believe 
the book, we believe that we can look for love in the right places and the 
primary focus of our love is to be loving God with all of our heart and 
soul and mind and strength. But tonight we’re gonna change our focus. 
Having looked for 4 weeks at what it means to love God tonight we’re gonna 
look at a new aspect of love and the right kind of love in life. And I 
want you to help me to sort of set the parameters of this discussion 
tonight by taking your Bible and opening with me right now to the book of 
Mark chapter 12 and I want us to look at a text that we’ve been looking at 
but I want us to lift a word, a phrase out of this text that will be 
significant to what we’re going to do tonight. In fact we’re gonna very 
quickly look at 3 passages of Scripture. I need you to get to each of 
these as quick as you can and then I need you to listen and I need you to 
respond with me because I wanna be sure that we all understand what the 
area of love is that we’re talking about tonight. Mark chapter 12 
beginning in verse 30 says this: 
 
“‘And you shall love the LORD your God with all your heart, with all your 
soul, with all your mind, and with all your strength.’ This is the first 
commandment.” 
 
These are the words of Jesus and all of life is about loving God with 
everything. But He continues: 
 
“And the second, is like this, ‘You shall love your neighbor as [Would you 
say it?] yourself.’” 
 
Let me say it one more time. 
 
“‘You shall love your neighbor as yourself.’ There is no other commandment 
greater than these.” 
 
Now having looked at Mark chapter 12, the text that we’ve been looking at, 
talking about loving God we’ve lifted out a new word tonight and we go now 
to the book of Matthew chapter 7 and we read together Matthew chapter 7, 
verse 12. Many of you know this passage of Scripture, you just don’t know 
where it is, you don’t have the address memorized in your mind. But as of 
tonight you can memorize it, you can know it and whenever you’re called 
upon to say where do you find this passage of Scripture you’ll say it’s 
Matthew chapter 7 and verse 12. Jesus is speaking, it’s the Sermon on The 
Mount and Jesus has been laying out the principles of the kingdom of God 
and this is what He says in Matthew 7 and verse 12: 
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“Therefore, whatever [Would you say it?] you, whatever you want men to do 
to you, do also to them, for this is the Law and the Prophets.” 
 
Somebody tell me what’s that called? The Golden Rule! Whatever you want 
men to do to you, you do to them. Jesus didn’t say treat others like they 
treat you. He didn’t even say treat others better than they treat you. He 
simply said, you want a rule for living every day here’s the secret. 
 
“…whatever you want men to do to you, you do also to them…” 
 
You take the active measure. And so the measure by which you want others 
to treat you is the measure by which you would want to be treated and so 
how you view you and your life and your values becomes a standard by which 
you treat and attend to others. One other passage of Scripture, Ephesians 
chapter 5, Ephesians chapter 5 and verse 28, here Paul the apostle is 
applying the doctrine of what it means to be in Christ and he talks about 
what a Christ like husband is like in a home and this is what the Bible 
says in Ephesians chapter 5 and verse 28: 
 
28So husbands ought to love their own wives as their own [What?] bodies; he 
who loves his wife loves [Who?] himself. 29For no one ever hated his own 
flesh, but nourishes and cherishes it, just as the Lord does the church. 
 
How is it that God wants a husband to treat his wife? Well just the way 
that He would treat Himself and just as any man attends to the needs of 
his body, all of the needs that are there for re…for renewal and for 
nourishment and for security and for well being, just as he attends for 
those needs for himself, he does that for his wife because a man loves his 
wife as he loves himself. Are you ready for this? The Bible tells you and 
me that we are to love ourselves. That is not some pop psychology idea or 
ideology, that is something that the Bible teaches. In fact really the 
thesis of everything that I’m saying to you tonight can be summarized in 
this way, your attitude toward yourself will profound…have profound 
influence on your attitude toward God, on family, on friends and others in 
your life. Your attitude toward yourself is going to have profound 
influence on God, your family, your friends and others in your life. What 
I’m trying to say to you tonight is very simply, either love yourself or 
you will be your own worst enemy. If you don’t love yourself and view 
yourself as God has made you of a person of value then ultimately you will 
be the enemy of all well being in your life. And there is a biblical sense 
in which the health and the well being of your life is directly related to 
your ability to see yourself in light of God’s value of you and of your 
value for Him in this world. Now I do recognize that this topic is a 
little strange in light of the fact that we live in a world and we live in 
a culture that is very self absorbed and very self indulged. 
 
Just a few day ago I reading a, an article by Chuck Colson, who is one of 
my favorite writers and speakers and he was exploring the damage of the 
quote, “Selfist philosophy” and he was relating the writing of a, of a 
doctor and he said, “Dr. Paul Bitts, the author of a newly updated book, 
Psychology Is Religion, The Cult Of Self Worship, describes modern 
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psychology’s deep commitment to self worship or selfism. All the major 
theories of motivation and personality,” he says, “assume that reward for 
the self is the only functional epical principle.” And we see that all 
around us. Everybody does what they do because they wanna be happy, they 
wanna feel good, they wanna go on with their life and, and get what they 
deserve and there is a selfist mentality. Dr. Bitts in his book goes on to 
say that the parody of the prodigal of son…a of the prodigal son today 
would read like this: “Instead of saying father I have sinned and am no 
longer worthy to be called your son. Today’s young man is likely to say, 
‘Father you have sinned and are no longly…no longer worthy to be called my 
father.’” Heh…And I think we all know the tendency to blame others and 
especially our parents and those in our sphere of influence for the 
injury, for the damage and for the incompleteness that we often feel in 
life. Now that is a, a skewed understanding of self. That is a skewed 
focus that is often a… prevalent in our world today. But on the other hand 
it is important biblically that we see that the Bible says there is a 
value that is to plac…to be placed upon your, because if you don’t value 
yourself properly you’re not going to value the things that God wants you 
to value in your life. So tonight I want us to go to one of the most 
beautiful, one of the most picturesque passages in all of the Bible and I 
want us to talk about the value of you. I want us to talk about tonight 
the fact that you are a person of value and I want you to see how God sees 
you and what God says about you. And while it may be a little 
uncomfortable to think in this way tonight it is my prayer when I finish 
this discussion with you tonight that there will be a whole new 
understanding of what the Bible says about God’s love for you. So let’s 
turn back in the Old Testament to the book of Psalm 139. In fact you may 
as you’re turning there also just wanna take your little connection 
worship guide, open this up, there is a lot of good information in there 
by the way, every week. I hope that you do not miss the information that 
is here because right in the middle you’ll find something that says, Word 
Perfect and I like the way that the New Living Translation reflects what 
we find in Psalm 139 and so I’m gonna actually use that as a common 
document for us to read tonight and then I’m gonna go back to my text here 
and we’ll work through it together. Let me read Psalm 139, beginning in 
verse 13: 
 
13You, speaking of God, made all the delicate inner parts of my body and 
knit me together in my mother’s womb. 14Thank you for making me so 
wonderfully complex. Your workmanship is marvelous and how well I know it. 
15You watched me as I was being formed in utter seclusion, as I was woven 
together in the dark of the womb. 16You saw me before I was born. Every day 
of my life was recorded in Your book. Every moment was laid out before a 
single day has passed. 17How precious are Your thoughts about me, O God! 
They are innumerable. 
 
The psalmist was reflecting on how God knew and saw him and in these words 
he speaks of the value and of the beauty and of the complexity of the 
wonder of my life and in your life as a part of the creation of God. This 
passage describes God as having intimate knowledge of you and of me. And 
on the one hand that’s a very sobering thought, because if God saw me in 
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my mother’s womb long ago then let me assure you I don’t ever get away 
with anything. But not only is it a sobering thought, it’s an incredibly 
comforting thought. Because there’s incredible comfort to consider that if 
God knew me so well when I was being shaped in the womb then there’s not 
anything about me, even the things I don’t understand about me that God 
does not know and understand and perceive because He has intimate 
knowledge of me. And this behind the scenes look as though it were, this 
peek behind the curtain of my life before I was born simply says to me 
that God has placed value on my life and therefore using that word value 
tonight I wanna give you 5 ways to understand the value of you. And if 
you’ve not learned this about me you will learn that I think in a variety 
of word arrangements. Sometimes it acrostic, sometimes it alliteration, 
it’s just the way I think and so you’ll have to forgive me and indulge me 
when I a… go that way. So tonight I’m gonna use the word value and I’m 
gonna give you 5 reasons that you need to value your life as God has made 
you. And beginning in this passage… 
 

 is this! You need to view yourself as a product of creation, view 
yourself as a product of creation. No matter what the circumstances 
may have been surrounding the conception of your life, no matter what 

may have happened in the pattern and the pathway of your family, no matter 
what may have happened to you, even in recent weeks and seasons in your 
life, the reality is, is that the Word of God makes it clear from the very 
beginning, from the very inception of the beat of your heart, of anything 
that made you who you are, from the earliest arrangement you are a part of 
God’s creation. And while we live in a world today that likes to describe 
life as being nothing more than the product of conception, the Christian 
perspective is completely different because we are not products of 
con…conception, we are the products of God’s creation. And that means 
there’s something wonderful and valuable and significant about you and the 
way that God has made you. You are not an accident! You are not a burden! 
You are not a mistake and you are not a failure. Because ladies and 
gentlemen every single one of you who are in this building tonight, just 
like me have been shaped and formed in the womb in the sight of God and 
you are a product of creation. In the book of Revelation we read in a very 
telling and a very powerful way. Revelation 4 and verse 11 it says this: 
 
“Your are worthy, O Lord, To receive glory and honor and power; For You 
created all things, And by Your will they exist and were created.” 
 
Why am I here tonight? Why are you here tonight? Because God has created 
you and you exist for His will and for His pleasure and that’s why loving 
God is the most important of all the commandments because when I’m living 
to love God, I’m living for the purpose by which God has created me. 
Because I was in…I was brought into being for His purpose, for His 
pleasure and ultimately for His glory. I say that to you tonight because 
when you look in a mirror what do you see? What do you see when you look 
in a mirror? Well, I can tell you that from the vantage point of our world 
their a variety of distorted images, a variety of distorted perspectives 
by which the world would have us to measure ourselves and to measure our 
worth. 

V 



  6 Love Yourself or Be Your Own Worst Enemy 

6/28/16   pjy 

The primary way in which the world reflects who we are and what we’re are 
like is very simple, it’s very shallow, it’s surface, it’s appearance. And 
the way that world wants to reflect who you are and your worth and 
significance is first and foremost by appearance. We all know this don’t 
we? Everything we buy is sold based on how it makes you look and they’re 
always showing you somebody who doesn’t look a thing like you and who 
looks fantastic. But they make you think that if you buy it you’ll look 
like that too. And the world is constantly absorbed with a distorted 
perspective of saying that your value is ultimately attached to your 
appearance. And consequently many people live in a consistent crisis of 
well-being and low self-esteem and self-destructiveness because they do 
not feel that their appearance measures up. Let me just ask you a 
question! How many of you in this room have looked in a mirror at least 
one time today? How many of you? Okay, that’s great. How many of you found 
there was at least one adjustment that needed to be… made…? [pause for 
congregation laughter] Alright that’s good. Let’s just be honest tonight. 
None of us can stand in the mirror shaving in the morning, singing, How 
Great Thou Art. Heh! [pause for more laughter] And very few of us can ever 
do like the Fonz, look in the mirror and go, “Heyyy…” [pause for more 
laughter] The reality is there’s always something that needs to be fixed 
in my appearance. And if I look to what the world places as value in my 
life, the value of my life is how I look then ultimately I’m going to live 
with a very distorted sense of self-worth and self-value because 
appearance is something that is ever changing, every fading. And you know 
what the greatest tragedy of using appearance as the standard of measure 
of the value of your life is? There is no, there is no universal standard 
of beauty. Did you know that? And while we’re always talking about being 
beauty…beautiful and being reflective and all these things, there is no 
perfect standard, no universal standard of what is beautiful. And yet so 
many people are deceived and distorted by appearance. There’s another way 
in which the world wants us to see ourselves and that is not only through 
appearance that would…calls us to live our lives looking to gain attention 
and approval by how we look and all of those things. 
 
There’s another way in which the world reflects who we are and that is our 
abilities. What can I do? You all know the question. Hi, how are you? 
Fine, how are you? My name is David McKinley. My name is John Smith. David 
what do you do? John what do you do? It’s always one of the top questions 
we ask everyone. We always trade cards based on our abilities. This is 
what I am, this is what I do and so many times our means of self-value and 
self-esteem is categorized on our performance and on our ability and what 
we can do. 
 
And then there’s another distorted image that the world reflects to us as 
the means by measuring our value and that is not only our appearance and 
our ability but then what our appearance and ability allow us to do, 
that’s our accomplishments. What have I done? You don’t have to be but 3 
months old to have somebody keepin a baby book in your life of the things 
that you’ve done. [pause for slight laughter] And then when they finish 
doing it, you pick up where they left off and you spend the rest of your 
life filling things in the book to say this is what I’ve done, this is 
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what I’ve done. And every single one of us has a place somewhere in our 
life, in our home, where we have a whole group of the ribbons and the 
accomplishments, however many or however few they may be because we tend 
to gain a sense of worth based upon the accomplishments of what we do in 
life. 
 
Then the final way in which the world wants us to view ourselves is 
acquisition, what do you have? What do you have? What kind of car do you 
drive? What kind of house do you live in? What kind of cloths do you have 
on? Whose label are in those cloths? What do you have? Do you have one 
house or two houses? Where do you spend your time when you go away? You 
see all these things become reflective yet distorted images of who we are 
and of our value. And so many people, in fact the majority of our world 
lives using the image of appearance, of ability, of accomplishment and of 
acquisition to try to define who they are and their worth and their 
contribution and their value. And the tragedy is, is that in looking in 
that image you… <turn tape> …end up feeling as though you are not of 
value, you are not ultimately a person of worth. There’s great emptiness 
in all of those things. And you know how I know that? Because every week 
of my life I hear the testimony of a beautiful, prominent, achieving, 
acquiring person who destroys themselves and they say it didn’t matter to 
me. So how are you gonna view your life. God says when you look in the 
mirror here’s what I want you to see. I shaped you in the hidden part of 
your mothers womb and you need to view your life as a product of 
conception. There’s a second thing that I want you to see tonight. Excuse 
me a product of creation. I said the wrong thing and you didn’t even 
correct me. [pause for slight congregation laughter] Thank you for the 
grace but let’s be sure I say it right. You’re a product of creation. 
 

 Acknowledge your injury by sin. A very important part of 
understanding your value is not only to view yourself as a product of 
creation but to acknowledge that you are a person who has been 

injured by sin. We’re looking here in Psalm 139 about being a… shaped in 
the secret place and in…being formed in our mother’s womb. But I want you 
to know that this same psalmist, David, not only reflected about the 
wonder of God seeing the shaping and the inward part, a few pages back in 
Psalm 51 he gives us another insight and I want you to see it, Psalm 51, 
verses 5 and 6 and this is what he says, Psalm 51 is a Psalm of confession 
and yet there’s also in that confession a revelation about mankind. He 
says in verse 5: 
 
5Behold, I was brought forth in iniquity, and in sin my mother conceived 
me. 
 
That doesn’t mean that my mother was in sin when she conceived me. It 
means that what I am is ultimately by nature sin. 
 
6Behold, You desire truth in my inward parts, And in the hidden part You 
will make me to know wisdom. 
 
David said, from the very beginning of my life God You’ve seen me being 

A 
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shaped in the secret place. But You also know that I have been injured, 
that I have a nature of sin that is not a part of Your original created 
intention and if I’m going to understand my value I have to acknowledge 
the fact that I am a person who has been shaded and shamed and injured by 
sin. In fact, Satan, who is our enemy has from the very beginning 
attempted to deceive us and attempted to ultimately devalue our lives by 
making us think that God was holding out on us. What was it that He said 
to Adam and Eve in the garden? God knows that if you eat of the tree of 
the knowledge of good and evil you’re not gonna die. You’re eyes are gonna 
be opened. You’re gonna know more. You’re gonna see more. You’re gonna 
really live. And so man bought in to the whole idea that God was holding 
out.  And yet since that time we’ve seen instead the power and the 
destruction of sin in all of mankind. And yet Satan, day by day, whispers 
in my ear and in your ear that we’re not really all that bad, we’re pretty 
good people, we don’t really need God all that much. Oh we do if we get 
into a pinch or a crisis but we just kinda need to live out lives. We need 
to do the best that we can. We need to be the best people that we can be. 
And yet because of our own sin and because of the injury of sin that has 
come through damaged relationships in our lives, many of us have to come 
to the place where we understand that we are to turn to God and to seek 
God in His strength because apart from that we tend to create other self 
images that are injurious in life. What are some of those self-images that 
we create? Well, I just put a montage of them here on the screen for you 
tonight. 
 
We tend to be people of perfection. 
 
We tend to be people of paranoia. 
 
We tend to be people of permissiveness, where we really don’t value 
ourselves and so we have very low standards. 
 
We tend to be people with pessimistic attitudes and many people who simply 
are high achieving, high driven, high performance people are simply living 
out in their life a sense of no value, of no worth and of no well being. 
 
You see that’s the way that sin causes us to compensate for its injury in 
our lives. Not only because it’s our sin but many times because of what 
others have communicated to us through their sin. And the result of that 
is that many times instead of seeing and acknowledging, honestly, my need 
for grace I spend my time trying to work and be a good person and 
compensate and make excuses for the injury of sin in my life. What I’m 
trying to say to you th…is this, part of finding the value of your life 
and your self-worth is seeing and knowing that you are flawed and that you 
are injured but that God in His love and by His grace has provided a means 
whereby you can be forgiven, whereby you can be guilt free and whereby 
ultimately you can live as a trophy of His grace. And nothing will 
increase the value of your life then when you understand that you are 
loved by God not only in creation but even in sin. And He loved you enough 
to send Jesus His Savior, His Son to die for you in order that He might 
redeem you and that He in His grace might allow you to live for the 
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purpose by which you were created. That changes your life when that grace 
touches you. That’s why every week when you come in this building there’s 
a piece on the back here that talks about the life connection because 
everything else that we teach and everything else that we talk about is 
just empty, powerless idea if there is not the power of Christ and the 
life connection of Christ in you. For sin is forgiven and where the Spirit 
comes in and where your life is changed. Tonight if you’ve never made that 
life connection my greatest desire is that instead of you trying to 
compensate and me trying to build up your self-worth that you will 
understand how God made you and how much God loves you and what He wants 
to do in your life. There’s a third thing that we need to see tonight and 
that is that… 
 

 We need to live out our own uniqueness. You and I need now to value 
ourselves as products of creation, we need to acknowledge that there 
has been injury of sin. But once that sin has been touched and 

forgiven and healed by the grace of God then I need to live out the 
uniqueness of my life for the glory of God. Many of you know and love 
Mamie McCullough who’s a member here at Prestonwood. But years ago when I 
used to, to be here and had the priviledge of being her Sunday School 
teacher I heard Mamie share a, a wonderful thing and she said this, 
“Whenever your down and whenever your disparing whenever your depressed 
and whenever you don’t feel of any worth,” she said, “just take your thumb 
and hold it up and remember that nobody in the whole world has your thumb 
print and when you feel low you just hold up your thumb and say, ‘I am 
thumbody.’” [pause for congregation laughter] I like that. Every church 
I’ve ever preached in’s hear that. [more laughter] I am “thumbody” because 
you are unique. How incredible is it that God shaped you in your mothers 
womb and yet who you are and what you are and what you’re like, there is 
no other person on planet earth who is identical to you. You are wonderful 
in your uniqueness, made and shaped and fashioned for the glory of God. 
And so you need to understand your uniqueness. And you need to live it out 
in your life everyday. Uncompromisingly live out the uniqueness. Now, 
don’t be odd just be unique. [pause for slight congregation laughter] Some 
of us don’t know the difference, but you know there is a difference in 
being odd and being unique. 
 
My friend Rick Warren who’s pastor of Saddle Back Valley Community Church 
in Mission Viejo, California has a wonderful book that he’s written about 
a… how God has, a… creates His church and how He brings His church 
together. It’s called, A Purpose Driven Church, it’s really a book on 
church growth. But in that book he talks about our “shape” and that when 
God puts us in His body and in His family He does so and He give us a 
unique shape. And if you will permit me to just give you and acrostic 
within an acrostic, [pause for slight congregation laughter] since it’s 
not my acrostic, it’s Rick’s. [pause for more slight laughter] Let me just 
point that out. What is my shape? Well how do you know who you are? The 
Bible says you are skillfully and wonderfully made. What’s the wonder and 
the uniqueness of how God has made me? Well, if you wanna know your shape. 
 
S Look at your spiritual gifts. 

L 
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H Look at your heart, what is it that really makes you tender and really               
causes your pulse to race? 

A Look at your abilities. What abilities has God given to you? Because 
they are God given. 

P Look at your personality and… 
E Look at your life experiences. 
 
And regardless of how difference they may be from other people around you 
that is your SHAPE and let God take those elements and let you live out 
the uniquenss of your life. You are skillfully and wonderfully made. View 
yourself as a product of creation. Acknowledge the injury of sin. Live out 
your own uniqueness. Listen to this. 
 

 Use today to celebrate the gift of your life. Look at Psalm 139 and 
verse 16. The Bible says: 
 

You saw my substance being unformed and yet in Your book they were all 
written, the days fashioned for me when there wasn’t even one of them. 
 
God has fashioned your days and if God has given you breath and if God has 
given you life today then please use the gift of life that God has given 
to you today and let it add value to who you are and what you do. Use 
today to celebrate the gift of your life. Value yourself by valuing every 
day. Don’t waste your days. Don’t waste your life. Don’t sizzle away your 
years. Celebrate life because it’s a gift that God has given to you. The 
last thing. 
 

 Exchange your defects and your deficiencies for God’s grace and 
God’s glory. Psalm 139, verse 17 says: 
 

How precious are Your thoughts to me O God! How great is the sum of them! 
 
And everyone of us needs to realize that while we do have defects and 
while we do have deficiencies that God’s thoughts towards us are precious. 
And so we need to begin to see ourselves the way that God see us. We have 
to be honest and say there’s some things we don’t like about us. I wish I 
still had a full head of hair. Now, I don’t like the fact that I don’t any 
longer. Please don’t laugh. [pause for congregation laughter] Thank you! 
[pause for more laughter] You see we all have things we don’t life. Things 
about how we look. Things about how we feel. Things about the way we 
respond. Some of us are always speaking when we wish we didn’t. Others of 
us wish we would speak when we have opportunity too and we struggle with 
all of these things that we do that we don’t wanna do and that we don’t do 
that we wish we did do and we have defects and we have deficiencies. And 
how are we to see those and how are we to address those and how are we to 
deal with those in life? We all have issues of appearance and ability and 
accomplishment and acquisition that we wish were part of our lives that 
aren’t. Well, the Bible give us the solution. If God’s thoughts are 
precious toward me then I have to know how to deal with my defects and my 
deficiencies and I think the greatest picture of that is found in the life 
of the apostle Paul in the book of 2 Corinthians chapter 12. So I want you 
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to go over there just for a moment. 2 Corinthians chapter 12 and see what 
the Bible tells us. Beginning in verse 7 Paul is giving a testimony of his 
life and he says: 
 
7And lest I should be exalted above measure by the abundance of the 
revelations, a thorn in the flesh was given to me, a messenger of Satan to 
buffet me, lest I should be exalted above measure. 8Concerning this thing I 
pleaded with the Lord three th…three times that it might depart from me. 
9And He said to me, “My grace is sufficient for you, My strength is made 
perfect in weakness.” Paul says, Therefore most gladly I will boast in my 
infirmities that the power of Christ may rest on me. 
 
Do you have defects in your life? Do you have deficiencies? What are you 
gonna do with them? Well, one see them as marks of ownership. Start 
looking at yourself and saying that’s God’s mark of ownership in my life. 
Ha! If all my hairs on my head are numbered, Ha! Then God’s keepin track 
of me by how many I’m losin. Ha! [pause for slight congregation laughter] 
You see, see the deficiencies and the defects of your life as marks of 
ownership and begin through the eyes of grace to say maybe what I don’t 
like about me is a part of God’s precious through toward me and begin to 
think of the marks and the mars of your life as being a part of God’s 
ownership of you life. Many of you have Bibles tonight in your hands that 
were beautiful, a… just very elegant Bibles when you bought them, but 
tonight they are marked on and written on and notes in the margins. Some 
people say, you know, I don’t know how I feel about writing in my Bible. 
Well, I love a beautiful perfect Bible but I will tell you this, there’s 
nothing that makes a Bible yours like when you begin to write in it. One 
of the greatest things I’ve done as a pastor when I’ve done funerals is 
that many times I will take the Bible of the person who I’m burying and I 
will use that Bible to do their funeral because it tell me about their 
life. And just as a Bible gets marked and marred through the tears and the 
toils and the joys of my life, so my life needs to be seen by it’s marks 
of ownership. Not only do I need to see the defects and the deficiencies 
of my life as marks of ownership, I need to let them motivate me to 
develop character. That is inside strength. Not just how I look and how I 
act but God would you do something inside of me? If I don’t like the 
package on the outside, if I don’t like the circumstances on the outside 
then God help me to see my life, the defects and the deficiencies as 
places where you are building the character of Christ in me. And then 
finally let them be of a means of better service to others. The very 
places where you are weak are many times the very places where God will 
use your life to minister to others. God through your weakness will make 
His strength perfect in your weakness. 
 
When I moved to Merritt Island, Florida in 1992, one of the first people 
that I met was a sweet precious lady named Mary Martha Dab. She was MM to 
everybody in our church. Mary Martha had lived her life with Cerebral 
Palsy, she didn’t speak apart from a distorted sound. She moved in a 
rather violent fashion. But there was something about the spirit of Mary 
Martha that’s captivating. I learned that she was involved in ministry 
full time, that she would go and speak and yet while she couldn’t speak 
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there was something about listening to those words and to that, that sound 
that would ultimately grip your heart. And then I learned that Mary Martha 
had traveled to many continents of the world sharing the gospel of Jesus 
Christ and many people had been led to Christ through her ministry. Just a 
few days ago she celebrated 35 years of full time ministry. As I thought 
about Mary Martha’s life I thought, you know, Mary Martha has something 
about her that no one would want but that no one could deny had become the 
strength of her life and of her service because she gave her life to the 
glory of Jesus Christ. And she would always say, “Don’t dare feel sorry 
for me. I love Jesus and I live to serve Him.” You see that’s what life’s 
about and some of you with good appearance and great abilities and many 
accomplishments and lots of acquisitions ha…cannot stand up in the room 
tonight and say, “I love Jesus and I live my life to serve Him.” Because 
we’re takin our cues from the wrong place. 
 
So ladies and gentlemen I want you tonight to begin to leave this place 
and in a way like never before to walk out of these doors and say, “Hey, I 
am thumbody.” [pause for slight congregation laughter] because the grace 
and the glory of God is on my life and I am incomplete except in Christ 
and in Him I am complete. Would you bow your heads and pray with me 
tonight?   {Pause] 
 
Father, tonight, there’s so many different people from so many different 
backgrounds and with so many different needs in this place. But I believe 
that tonight You’ve wanted them to hear and to know that you love them. I 
thank you for how many places in the Scripture we read of the value and of 
the grace that You have placed upon us, of Your affection, of Your 
devotion to us, Lord of Your sacrifice for our salvation. And Lord for 
this we give You thanks and as we are in this place right now I pray that 
if there is any person in this building tonight who has never seen their 
worth and their value to you and has never really [soft background music 
begins] understood that Christ came and died to forgive and to cleanse and 
to restore that tonight they would make that life connection. Father I 
pray for others who may be living in injury because of families and, and, 
and relationships that have broken and fractured and made them feel 
fragmented. I pray that tonight in a way that I can’t and counselors can’t 
and no one else can that they would hear of Your love and would be 
changed. I pray tonight Lord because there are many who have needs, who 
through sickness and through injury, through death, through crisis are 
struggling with Your love and of Your value of them and I pray that in 
this moment that You would let us pray for them and strengthen them and 
encourage them. I thank You for what You’re going to do in these moments 
tonight as we pray in Jesus name. Amen. 
 
We’re gonna continue in a spirit of prayer in this place tonight and in 
the moments that we have remaining we’re simply gonna call for a season of 
prayer. Tonight if there’s a spiritual need in your life for which you 
need to be prayed we have a group of pastors and prayer partners who are 
going to lead the way. They’re gonna to come here to the front in just a 
moment and they’re, some of them are going to kneel, others of them are 
going to stand and if you want someone to pray with you or for you tonight 
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we’re here to pray for you. We also have a hundred, maybe two hundred 
prayer needs that are a… laid out here on this altar tonight, people 
who’ve said, I need God’s love and grace and mercy in my life and in my 
hour of need. We’ve committed to pray for them and one of the sweetest and 
most precious parts of this service is this time of prayer. So if you’d be 
willing to share someone else’s need and burden I want you to come. If you 
have a need yourself I want you to come. In fact if you don’t want to come 
and yet there in your heart you just wanna pray that prayer to, to make 
the connection with Christ tonight I want you to encourage you to take 
that prayer card out of your worship guide and there to indicate tonight 
I’m making the life connection with Christ. Or is you wanna make the 
connection with Prestonwood you can let us know by that card or you can 
let us know by coming. If you use the card there are boxes as you exit the 
building, just drop the card there, we’ll pick it up, we’ll pray for you, 
we’ll respond to you. But right now I want you to respond. And so Rick you 
and the praise team lead us. And people I just invite you to come in these 
remaining moments. Let’s just get on our knees before God and let’s just 
ask Him to work and to move in grace and power and for glory tonight. 


